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MINUTES OF TRAFFIC COMMITTEE MEETING  
HELD ON TUESDAY, 12 NOVEMBER 2024 AT 9:30AM 

 

Traffic Committee 

- The following information is provided so that you may be aware of the structure and operation of the 
Randwick City Traffic Committee. 

- The Randwick Traffic Committee is a Committee of Randwick City Council but not one set up under 
the Local Government Act. 

- Council has been delegated certain powers from Transport for NSW (TfNSW), with regard to traffic 
matters upon its local roads.  A condition of this delegation is that Council must take into account the 
Traffic Committee recommendations.   

- Recommendations in this document may either activate the formal delegation from Transport for NSW 
to the Council, or not activate this delegation.  Items which activate the delegation are indicated with 
the initials (AD) below the heading. 

- There are four permanent members of the Traffic Committee, each of whom has a single vote only. 

- The members are: the NSW Police Service, Transport for NSW, the Local State Member of 
Parliament (for the location of the issue to be voted upon) and Randwick City Council. 

- Randwick City Council welcomes the public to register to speak at its Traffic Committee on issues of 
concern.  

- If the Local Member disagrees with any of the Traffic Committee recommendations, they may appeal 
to Transport for NSW or the Minister for Roads.  

- If the Police or Transport for NSW disagrees with any of the Traffic Committee recommendations, or 
Councilôs resolution on any Traffic Committee recommendation, they may lodge an appeal with the 
Sydney Regional Traffic Committee for determination.  The appeal must be lodged in writing within 14 
days of the notification to the members of Councilôs decision on the recommendation. 

- Any action relative to any issue under appeal must cease until the matter is determined. 

- The Sydney Regional Traffic Committee is chaired by an independent chairperson and submissions 
and representations are welcomed from all interested parties. 

 
Participants: 

 
Tony Lehmann   Randwick City Council (Chairperson) 
Ram Sritharan   Transport for NSW (TfNSW) 
 
Cr Marea Wilson   East Ward Councillor 
Cr Aaron Magner  North Ward Councillor 
 
Kate Lewis   TfNSW 
Rino Mucciacciaro   Transdev John Holland 
Bushara Gidiess   Transdev John Holland 
Lilian Azrag    UNSW 
Anthony Ryan   Resident 
Paul Chilcott    Resident 
 
RCC Staff: Amir Lahouti, Anthony Baradhy, Dilruba Akhter, Lachlan Wood, Renna Korn, Shenara 
Wanigasekera. 
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Apologies  

 Apologies were received from:  

- Constable Charles Cook for NSW Police  

- Representative for the Member for Coogee  

- Representative for the Member for Heffron  

- Representative for the Member for Maroubra 

 
Matters Arising from the Minutes OR from Council Resolutions 
 

 TC110/24 Traffic Committee Report - Arthur Street, Randwick - Taxi Zone (C) (F2007/00511) 

 Correction of Minutes 

 Discussion  
 
Mr Lehmann informed the Committee that he would like to resubmit the recommendation made for 
item TC110/24, at the meeting held on the 13 August 2024.  
 
He advised that the Committeeôs decision to have the first parking area on the south side of Arthur 
Street, east of Clara Street, dedicated solely to motorcycles, had not been recorded within the 
minutes of the August meeting.  Accordingly, he put the following to the Committee, which was 
accepted.  
 

 Recommendation 
 
That:  
 
a) the resident who requested the Taxi Rank, any parties that submitted comment regarding this 
item, and the NSW Taxi Council be informed of the recommendation of the Local Traffic Committee.  
 
b) the 16m long parking zone on the south side of Arthur Street, just east of Clara Street, Randwick, 
be allocated for the sole use of motorcycles, with the 10m long next parking zone, located further 
east, being designated as a Taxi Zone, and  
 
c) the proposed Taxi Zone and relocated Motorcycle Parking zone are installed, for a trial period of 
6 months, with a subsequent report being brought back to this Committee for consideration, following 
consultation with residents and businesses 
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Traffic Committee Reports 

 
 TC146/24 Traffic Committee Report - Barker Street at Perouse Road, Randwick (C) 

(F2015/00395) 

 A few residents have raised concerns regarding the pedestrian safety at the intersection of Barker 
Street and Perouse Road, Randwick.  Their concerns related to their inability, as a northbound 
Perouse Road pedestrian crossing Barker Street, to see northbound Perouse Road vehicles 
approaching the roundabout.   
 
To address the safety concern, kerb buildouts and redesigning of the splitter islands in Barker Street 
are proposed. Kerb realignment on the southwestern side of Barker Street will physically narrow the 
travel lane. This will improve sightlines for pedestrians and motorists and induce a slower left turning 
movement from Perouse Road into Barker Street.  
 
A concept design with swept path diagrams is shown below. 
 

 
 

Resourcing Strategy implications 

Funding is provided for within the current budget; under the óTraffic Committee Worksô allocation. 

 
 Discussion  

 
Bushara Gidiess, from the local bus operator (TJH), advised the Committee that the intersection is 
problematic for buses, particular school specials.  
 
Mr Lehmann explained that the proposed design had accommodated the swept path of buses to 
and from the southern part of Perouse Road.  He also stated that the kerb alignment on the north-
western corner of this intersection is not proposed to be adjusted.  
 

 Recommendation 
 
That, the proposed redesigning of splitter islands, kerb buildouts and accompanying signage/line 
marking in Barker Street at Perouse Road intersection is approved for installation. 
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 TC147/24 Traffic Committee Report - Coogee Christmas Carols 2024 - Temporary Road 

Closures (C) (F2024/00445) 

 Similar to previous years, Randwick Council will once again be holding the popular Coogee Carols 
event, on Sunday 15 December 2024 from 6.30pmï8.30pm. This free-entry event attracts crowds 
of approximately 5,000-10,000 and therefore require traffic management, inclusive of several road 
closures, to safely manage the departure of attendees and other road users at the conclusion of the 
event. 
 
Council is currently in the process of procuring traffic management plans (TMPs) and Traffic 
Guidance Schemes (TGS) for this event. As per previous years, the closures will be implemented 
by Eastern Beaches Police Area Command, with whom planning discussions have commenced. 
Upon receiving detailed TMPs and TGS, Council will consult with the Traffic Committee Technical 
Sub-Committee to obtain final approval.  
 
In the meantime, in-principal support is sought regarding the proposed temporary road closures and 
associated traffic management measures described below.  
 

Coogee Carols  
 
Date: Sunday 15 December 2024 
Location: Goldstein Reserve, Coogee Beach 
 
Event purpose: The Coogee Carols are an annual event held at Coogee Beach, presented by 
Randwick City Council. The Carols are a very popular event, especially with families who are looking 
for an alternative to the ñCarols in the Domainò. The Carols are loved as an event that is local, laid-
back, and held in a stunning location. Despite the beachy nature of the event, the show is of a very 
professional standard. The event consists of live performances, Santa visit and a short 5-minute 
fireworks display at the conclusion of the event. 
 
Road closure plans: As per 2023, the road closure for Coogee Carols is designated as a 
precautionary public safety measure by the Police. The road closure will be executed by the Police 
on the night, eliminating the need for traffic controllers. However, Randwick City Councill will engage 
a traffic management company for a TMP and TGS and equipment for the temporary closure of 
Arden Street, Coogee, stretching from Bream Street to Carr Street. Additionally, Coogee Bay Road 
(before Vicar Street, east end of street), Alfreda Road (after pedestrian crossing on east end of 
street), Dolphin Street (before Hill Street, east end of street) will be partly closed to support the Arden 
Street Road closure. Road closures are scheduled from 8:00pm ï 9:15pm, coinciding with the 
conclusion of the event.  
 
Once a traffic management company is appointed, Council will also investigate practicality of and 
options for changing the time of the road closure in the event of poor weather resulting in an earlier 
finish of the event, as almost happened in 2023.  Buses are permitted through the closures on Arden 
Street and Bus stops on Arden Street will be operational as usual.  For the 2024 Event, the only 
change is that the Police have recommended closing Dolphin Street, east of Arden Street, starting 
at 4:30pm, and redirecting traffic to Arden Street or Dolphin Street to reduce congestion into the 
closed car park. 
 
 

Resourcing Strategy implications 

This event is included in the current 2024/25 Economic Development and Placemaking budget, 
within the óEventsô budget allocation. 

 
 Discussion: Nil 

 
 Recommendation 

 
That, the described road closures and associated traffic management measures for the Coogee 
Carols 2024 event be supported in principle, with final approval of each TMP to be subject to 
consultation with the technical Sub-Committee.  
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 TC148/24 Traffic Committee Report - Varna Street, Clovelly (C) (F2009/00454) 

 The annual Christmas street party of St Lukes Anglican Church, at Clovelly, is scheduled for Sunday, 
1st of December 2024, from noon till 9pm. As per previous years, the church has requested 
consideration of a temporary road closure of Varna Street, between Carlton Street and Arden Street. 
 

 
 
Randwick Council is supportive of small street parties which contribute to the overall sense of 
community for our residents.  Since the diversion routes fall within the Waverley Council area, 
therefore, it is suggested that approval be sought from Waverley Council as well. 
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Resourcing Strategy implications 

Funding is provided for within the current budget; under the óSigns and Linesô allocation. 

 
 Discussion: Nil 

 
 Recommendation 

 
That approval be granted for the temporary road closure of Varna Street, Clovelly, on Sunday, 1st of 
December 2024, between noon and 9pm, to facilitate a Street Party, provided that the following 
conditions are adhered to: 
 
a) Waverley Council be notified about the road closure and approval be sought regarding the 

proposed diversion routes; 
 
b) The Council prepares a traffic control plan in accordance with the relevant guidelines and 

standards showing the location of barricades, óDetourô signs, óRoad Closed Aheadô signs, and 
other relevant signs; 

 
c) The Council shall close the roads in accordance with the approved traffic control plan, unless 

otherwise directed by Police; 
 

d) The applicant shall not occupy the carriageway or footway of the road until the road closure has 
been effected, in accordance with the approved plan; 

 
e) All traffic control devices will be installed in accordance with Australian Standard 1742.3; 

 
f) No fixtures of a permanent nature shall be located on the public way; 

 
g) At all times, access to adjoining premises in the proposed street closure shall be maintained to 

the satisfaction of the Emergency Services (i.e. at least a 3-metre wide 'clear path' shall be 
retained - clear of any installation - in the event that emergency services access is required). 
All services (fire hydrants etc.) shall be kept free of any obstructions; 

 
h) All barriers and signs associated with the road closure shall be removed at the times nominated 

to reopen the street to traffic; 
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i) The applicant shall be responsible for the reimbursement for the cost of repair of any damage 
caused to the public way, or as a result of the activities; 

 
j) The applicant shall comply with any reasonable request or direction of City Rangers, other 

Council staff or the Police; 
 

k) Council reserves the right to cancel or amend the conditions of approval at any time. 
 

l) The event organiser is to be in regular contact with Councilôs authorised traffic controller(s); 
 

m) During the event, the event organizer must have the Traffic Control Plan (TCP) and the approval 
letter available; 

 
n) All attendees comply with the approved TCP; 

 
o) Noise generated by the street party is controlled in accordance with the Protection of the 

Environment Operations (Noise Control) Regulation 2000; 
 

p) The area is maintained in a clean and tidy condition; and 
 

It is clearly understood that non-compliance with any of the abovementioned conditions may result 
in immediate cancellation of the approval and the event. 
 

 
 TC149/24 Traffic Committee Report - Kensington Park - Parking Restrictions for West 

Carpark (W) (F2006/00254) 

 Concerns have been raised by a local resident regarding vehicles parking all day within the 
Kensington Park carpark with limited turnover, resulting in difficulty finding parking for users of the 
oval/park.  It was requested that Council explore introducing timed parking to encourage turnover of 
this carpark.   
 
It is proposed that five of the existing parking spaces located within the western carpark at 
Kensington Oval be signposted ó2P 9am-6pm Mon-Friô.  The proposed location for the time restricted 
parking spaces is depicted in the figure below.   
 

 
Figure 1: Proposed parking spaces to be signposted ó2P 9am-6pm Mon-Friô. 
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Council has reached out to three regular groups who hire Kensington Park to determine the demands 
of larger groups that utilise the oval within the park.  To date we have received two responses which 
have raised no objection to the proposal.   
 
The proposed changes to introduce time restricted parking for five spaces will support increased 
turnover of the carpark which will help to support residents and sporting groups that currently utilise 
the oval for recreational uses.   
 

Resourcing Strategy implications 

Funding is provided for within the current budget; under the óSigns and Linesô allocation. 

 
 Discussion: Nil 

 
 Recommendation 

 
That a 2P 9am-6pm Mon-Fri parking restriction be applied to 5 of the angle parking spaces within 
the small carpark, at the south-western corner of Kensington Park, Kensington (as per diagram 
tabled at the meeting)  
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 TC150/24 Traffic Committee Report - Fennelly Street, Randwick - Temporary School Bus 

Zone (W) (F2004/08393) 

 School Infrastructure NSW has sought the assistance of Randwick Council as it manages the 
commencement of 2025 classes, at the new Green Square Public School.  
 
Unfortunately, due to a number of unforeseen factors, the planned opening of the new school has 
been set back from February to August / September 2025.  This has resulted in significant numbers 
of newly enrolled primary school students not having a school to commence the school year. 
 
To address this matter the NSW Education Department has arranged for the use of available space 
at Rainbow Street Public School (PS), whilst the Green Square PS is being completed.  
Operationally, it is planned that the Green Square PS children will meet at the site of their new 
school.  They will then board a special school bus and be delivered safely to Rainbow Street PS.  In 
the afternoon the special school bus will pick up the children from Rainbow Street PS and be 
delivered back to the Green Street PS site. 
 
The Principal of Rainbow Street Public School is fully supportive of the proposal and is very willing 
to assist the new school with these temporary arrangements.  
 
School Infrastructure NSW has explored the options for the location of a special school bus stop to 
manage this proposal.  Ultimately, following discussions with Council officers, it has been agreed 
that the best location for a temporary school bus stop will be at the rear of the school, in Fennelly 
Street (see diagram on following page). 
 
These temporary arrangements will result in the unavailability of some 4 or 5 car parking spaces, 
during school drop off and pick up times, on school days.  Outside of these hours the parking will be 
available.  Once the temporary arrangements are no longer required, the special school bus zone 
will be removed. 
 

Resourcing Strategy implications 

Funding is provided for within the current budget; under the óSigns and Linesô allocation. 

 
 Discussion: 

 
Mr Sritharan (TfNSW), informed the Committee that a sign post plan was required for this proposal. 
He also advised that the proposal needs to be formally submitted to TfNSW.  
 

 Recommendation 
 
That, following endorsement from TfNSW: 
 
a) A 30m long, temporary School Bus Zone, 8am-9:30am, 2:00pm-3:30pm, School Days, be 

created on the southern side of Fennelly Street, Randwick, from the western end of the widened 
footpath to the eastern edge of the driveway leading to the community garden.  

 
b) The temporary School Bus Zone be removed from Fennelly Street once it is longer required. 
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 TC151/24 Traffic Committee Report - Sense of Community Street Parties - Temporary 
Closures (F2004/07160) 

 As part of Councilôs commitment to building ña sense of communityò, Randwick Council has, for some 
years, supported and encouraged a small number of neighborhoods street parties, toward the end 
of the year. To safely close the road, and to facilitate street parties, an appropriate traffic guidance 
scheme needs to be implemented. Over the years the council has been assisting applicants by 
arranging, on behalf of the residents, all traffic control measures associated with the street parties. 
 
To date, Council has received a single application for a Christmas Street Party.  It is however 
anticipated that further applications may be received (last year there were 18 applications) and these 
would be submitted to the December 2024 Local Traffic Committee meeting.   
 
It is recommended that approval be granted for the temporary road closure of the local streets 
outlined as per the following table. The Traffic Guidance Scheme (TGS) for the event is also included 
following the table. 
 

Item 
No. 

Street Suburb Between 
Day, Date of 

Event 
Time of 
Event 

References 

1 
Holden 
Street 

Maroubra  
Wild Street & 
16 Holden 
Street 

Sunday, 8 
December 2024 

02:00 pm - 
07:00 pm 

D05490192-
SW (AD) 

 

Traffic Guidance Schemes: 

 
Figure 1: Holden Street, Maroubra  

Street Party Conditions: 
 
The following standard conditions apply to the organisers of a Street Party: 
 
1. The event is a private street party which is only open to the residents of the closed streets 

and their guests. 
2. The traffic control associated with the temporary road closure of the closed street is 

implemented on the approved date for the approved times ONLY. 
3. The event organizer is to be in regular contact with Councilôs authorized traffic controller(s), 

be in possession of the Traffic Guidance Scheme (TGS) prepared by Randwick Council and 
be in possession of this approved letter. 

4. That all attendees comply with the TGS prepared by Randwick Council. 


